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EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE
Meeting held: 10th December 2014
Present:
Councillor Russell Roberts (Chair)


Councillors Steve Bellamy, Michael Brown, Lloyd Bunday, Mark Dearing, Ian Jelley, Jan Smith and Derek Zanger

Also Present
Councillors Linda Adams, Maggie Don, Terry Freer and Michael Tebbutt
14.EX.50
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Christopher Lamb.

14.EX.51
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 12th November 2014 be approved and signed as a correct record.
14.EX.52
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mark Dearing declared a personal pecuniary interest in Item 14 on the agenda as a private sector landlord.
14.EX.53
THE COUNCIL'S WORK PROGRAMME

The Council's draft Work Programme to be published on 17th December 2014 was noted, having been previously emailed to members.
14.EX.54
DELIVERING OUR TOWN CENTRES

A report was submitted which:
· reminded the Executive of the remaining events within this year's exciting Christmas Programme
· outlined how the good partnership working the Council is engaged in with town centre businesses and organisations

· provided an update on Kettering's markets

· presented the most recent Town Centre Healthcheck

Councillor Freer addressed the Executive on the subject of access issues in the area of Thurston Drive near the Kettering Conference Centre and presented a petition signed by approximately 50 residents regarding the closure of an access point between Olympic Way and Bignal Court.  The petition was accepted and it was noted that it would looked at and dealt with in accordance with the adopted procedure.

Councillor Maggie Don also addressed the Executive, raising two questions relating to disabled access and funding available for town centre businesses.  It was agreed that these issues would be discussed with Councillor Don separately.

In discussion, Members welcomed the report and the events scheduled as part of the Christmas programme, including the screening of Frozen on 11th December.  It was noted that officers would look into the possibility of using the Parish Church in future, should inclement weather prevent the use of the Market place for such events.

RESOLVED
that the Executive:-

(i)
recognises the excellent work being undertaken to ensure that this year's Christmas programme is better than ever before;
(ii)
endorses the  approach being taken on a number of projects and intiatives to work collaboratively with businesses, organisations and community groups;

(iii)
welcomes news that Kettering's markets are growing steadily, as well as looking forward to the plans for next year; and

(iv)
supports the work being done across the Council to successfully delivery on the aims of the Kettering Town Centre Area Action Plan.
14.EX.55
JUNCTION 10A OF THE A14 (DEPARTMENT FOR TRANSPORT ROAD INVESTMENT STRATEGY: A14 JUNCTION 10A ANNOUNCEMENT


A report was submitted which provided an update to the Executive Committee of the recent announcement by the Department for Transport of the proposed funding package for J10A of the A14.


During debate members noted that construction work was not due to commence for another two years, and that there would be a period of respite following completion of the A14 improvement work currently underway between Junctions 7 and 9.

RESOLVED
that the Executive welcomes the Government's announcement and recognises the significant and successful lobbying effort that the Council and its partners have undertaken over the past few years to ensure that the business case was made and ultimately a successful outcome achieved.

14.EX.56
MAINTAINING A DURABLE BUDGET

A report was submitted which provided a reminder/update of the following core issues:-

· provided Members with a summary of the case studies reported as part of the 201/16 budget process;
· reminded Members of the Council's medium term financial strategy and associated guiding principles; and

· illustrated the latest budget model, the delivery of efficiency savings for 2014/15 and the estimated level of budget savings that may be required over the next few years


It was noted that the recent Autumn Statement had confirmed there would be no reduction in grant levels from that already announced.  However, indications were that, from 2016 onwards, reductions may be worse than expected and work was now being undertaken on modelling an overall reduction of 15.8%, in order to give an awareness of the scale of the issue beyond 2015/16.  A report would be submitted to the next meeting of the Executive.

The Chief Executive advised the Executive that the conclusions from the review into New Homes Bonus were expected to be announced by the government at the same time as the grant settlement announcement.

RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
the success the Council has achieved from the case studies be noted;
(ii)
the Council's Medium Term Financial Strategy and associated guiding principles be noted; and

(iii)
implications in respect of the Autumn Statement be considered as the budget process progresses.

14.EX.57
COUNCIL TAX SUPPORT SCHEME

A report was submitted which:-

· reminded members of the background to the national abolition of Council Tax Benefit (CTB) and replacement Localised Council Tax Support (LCTS) which came into effect from April 2013;

· reminded Members of the Council's financial guiding principles;

· outlined the findings from the public consultation undertaken;

· outlined the key strategic choices that may be available to the Council following the consultation; and

· Requested the Executive to make a recommendation to Council in relation to the changes in the Council Tax Support Scheme to be effective from 1st April 2015


Officers were thanked for their extensive work on this issue. It was noted that the Acting Head of Finance recommended that Option 1 be adopted from 1st April 2015.  During debate, Members acknowledged that difficult decisions were to be made in the light of the projected budgetary information received. However, Members indicated that, having taken into account the results of the consultation, the preferred option for recommendation to Council would be Option 2 (to increase the taper to 25%) for one year only, with the taper increasing to 35% from 2016 onwards.

Ongoing pro-active work by the Council in helping and giving advice to residents who may be struggling financially was noted and welcomed.
RESOLVED
that the comments that were submitted as part of the consultation process be noted and considered and those that took part in the process be thanked.
RECOMMENDED that:-

(i)
whilst recognising that the baseline (taper) should increase to 35% and having considered the results of the consultation exercise, the Executive Committee recommends that Option 2 (changing the taper from 15% to 25%) is implemented from 1st April 2015.  The Executive Committee are also minded to note that the baseline taper from April 2016 will need to be 35%, plus or minus other factors that emerge during the period;
(ii)
annual up-ratings to be effective from the 1st of April each year to applicable amounts, premiums, income/capital disregards and non-dependant deductions be increased in line with changes made by government to the Default Scheme. In the event that the government does not publish updated figures as part of the Default Scheme, the Council reserves the right to up-rate these annually by reference to the consumer price index, retail price index, rates used for housing benefit and universal credit or by some other method decided by the Council. The ability to up-rate these amounts will be subject to any restrictions imposed by the Council Tax Reduction Schemes (Prescribed Requirements) (England) Regulations);
(iii)
the Council lobbies the Government for changes in the regulations that govern Council Tax Discounts and Exemptions so that there is greater flexibility to help deal with the financial consequence that the Local Council Tax Support Scheme has brought; 

(iv)
the Council continues to lobby the Government that the funding of ‘Council Tax Support’ should revert back to being a national issue and should be funded accordingly. 
14.EX.58
HOUSING STRATEGY 2015/16 – 2019/20: HELPING PEOPLE TO LIVE INDEPENDENTLY
The third of three reports was submitted which focused on the strategic aims of the new Housing Strategy. Specifically, this report looked at the Council's work to ensure that we helped people in the Borough to live independently in a home of their own. The report covered.
(a)
the changing housing market and why there was a need more than ever to support people to live independently;

(b)
the continuing work and specific projects that have been undertaken over the last few years in this area; and

(c)
how the Council can work with partners to ensure we are helping people to live independently



Officers were thanked for their work on the Housing Strategy.  It was noted that the full Strategy would be brought to the meeting of the Executive to be held in February 2015, following a period of public consultation.
RESOLVED
that the final strategic priority of the draft Housing Strategy 2015-2020 – Helping People to Live Independently – be endorsed.

14.EX.59
RESIDENTS' PARKING

A report was submitted which sought the Executive's views on creating new residents' parking schemes in Kettering in the context of proposals by Northamptonshire County Council to remove delegated powers to the Borough Council to manage such schemes.

Mr Robert McBride addressed the Executive under the Council's Right to Speak policy on behalf of residents in Bowhill and the surrounding area.  Mr McBride urged the Council to resist any application by the County Council to include residents' parking schemes in Kettering in a new decriminalised county-wide scheme and to introduce new residents' parking schemes in the Bowhill area as soon as possible. Mr McBride also gave details of problems being experienced due to congestion in Bowhill.

In discussion, members noted that residents were happy with the way the Council's schemes were currently operated and enforced by the Council's generic wardens and expressed concern that if the schemes were decriminalised and run by the County Council, this would result in additional costs for the Borough's residents.

In response to Mr McBride's comments about traffic congestion in Bowhill, it was agreed that officers would ensure the police were made aware of the issues raised.

RESOLVED

that:-

(i)
the County Council and the Department for Transport both be advised of the reasons for the Borough Council wishing to keep management control of residents  parking schemes and officers be authorised to place an objection to any proposed order which prevents that happening;


(ii)
Members request that the County Council delegate the management function of residents' parking enforcement to the Borough Council, irrespective of any decriminalisation scheme;


(iii)
no further residents' parking schemes be introduced without an agreement from NCC that they will bear the implementation costs, unless agreement is reached on the exclusion of residents parking schemes from any decriminalised parking order, or the delegation of management of them to the Borough Council within such an order; 
 (iv) 
that, irrespective of any agreement in (iii) above none of  the schemes currently before members be taken forward until there is clarity about future management arrangements. 


(v)
Kettering Borough Council lobbies the Department for Transport to not require residents to migrate to a more expensive service.
14.EX.60
POLLING PLACE AND POLLING DISTRICT REVIEW

A report was submitted which informed the Executive of the responses to the review and the comments of the Research and Development Committee in relation to the review and sought comments prior to the submission to Council.

The report was updated at the meeting in respect of the recommendation of the Research and Development Committee and further recommendations regarding Desborough Loatlands Ward where, following a re-assessment of polling districts in the Ward, it was recommended that an additional polling district be created, with a polling station situated at Loatlands Primary School.


The Electoral Services Manager and staff were thanked for their work in connection with the Polling Place and Polling District Review.  It was noted that the recommendations would be considered by Full Council at its meeting on 17th December.


RESOLVED
that:-
(i)
It be suggested that an increase of 25% from the 2014 electorate for each of the polling districts identified could be an appropriate threshold for a trigger point. The figure could be reviewed on 1st December each year on the publication of the updated Register of Electors. So for example if, at 1st December 2016, a ward reaches an increase of 25% on the 2014 electorate, then an interim review would take place as soon as practicable after that date.  A review will not necessarily result in change, rather an assessment of the best way forward.

(ii)
Kettering Town
All Saints, Avondale Grange, Brambleside, 
Northfield, Pipers Hill, St Michaels & Wicksteed
· No change to existing provision unless unforeseen circumstances occur to the existing provision for polling places which will be treated as individual cases
Barton Ward

· Examine the need for an additional polling district being created subject to a trigger point of 25% increase in electorate from the 2014 figure being reached 
· Determine the date of the likely availability and the suitability of the new Community Facility off Polwell Lane for use as a polling place
· Determine the likely availability and suitability for use as polling places of the new community facilities in the part of the East Kettering SUE within this ward when they are built and operational
Ise Lodge Ward

· Consider the introduction of additional polling districts to this Ward, subject to a trigger point of 25% increase in electorate from the 2014 figure being reached 
· Determine the availability and suitability of the new community facilities in the part of the East Kettering SUE within this ward for use as polling places when they are built and operational
· In the case of facilities not being available at the appropriate time, consider the feasibility for a short time of (a) mobile building/s being used for polling  purposes in this area.
St Peters Ward

· Consider the introduction of additional polling districts to this Ward, subject to a trigger point of 25% increase in electorate from the 2014 figure being reached 
· It is considered that both of the existing polling places should be able to cope with additional voters. However, it may be practical to review this prior to each election and re-allocate some voters to an existing polling district if necessary to ensure as far as possible that there is a reasonable balance of voters allocated to each of the existing locations (Hall Meadow Primary School and St Thomas More RC School) ensuring that that the allocation of voters to polling stations is the best geographic fit possible.
William Knibb Ward

· Consider the introduction of additional polling districts or changes to existing ones in this Ward, subject to a trigger point of 25% increase in electorate from the 2014 figure being reached 
· Review the provision for future years to ensure that changes to the overall allocation for the Ward are carried out effectively.
· Attempt to identify another community facility in the existing No.4 polling district (MM)  that could be used as a polling place if the existing polling place (Parish Church Room) becomes unsuitable in terms of its size and the number of electors allocated to it.
(iii)
A6 Towns Wards

Burton Latimer
· Re-assessment of the existing polling districts to try and achieve a more logical allocation geographically
· Consider if it is appropriate to increase the existing number of polling districts and identify an additional location for a polling station that is closer to the largest area for development should it be required at some stage in the future.
Desborough Loatland
· Re-assessment of the existing polling districts in the Loatland Ward  

· Increase  the existing number of polling districts in the Loatland Ward by one and provide and additional polling station at Loatlands Primary School
Desborough St Giles
· No change to existing provision unless unforeseen circumstances occur to the existing provision which will be treated as an individual case and be subject to an interim review
Rothwell
· Use the Hall at Rothwell Victoria Infants School as a polling station for elections in May 2015 along with the existing facilities at Rothwell Community Centre
· Notify the Town Council of the decision taken as a result of concerns relating to the suitability of the Methodist Church premises concerning its size in view of the anticipated turnout at the May 2015 elections

· In the future, and on completion of building and access work, review the feasibility of using the planned stand-alone sports hall at Rothwell Gladstone Junior School (subject to satisfactory inspection) in place of the Victoria Infants School
(iv)
Rural Wards

Queen Eleanor and Buccleuch
· In respect of Cranford, there is a link with the recommendation of the ongoing Community Governance Review (CGR). This would see a figure of either 100 occupied houses or 200 electors in residence triggering a further CGR of that area at that time. Any outcome that established a new Parish would require (a) polling place/s, polling district/s and polling station/s to be identified at that time. 
· The polling station for Newton is closed and voters are re-assigned to Geddington Village Hall
Slade 
· In view of the development being carried out at Broughton, ensure that the existing provision at Broughton Baptist Chapel can cope with the increased number of electors when the trigger point of a 25% increase in electorate from the 2014 figure being reached
Welland
· No change to existing provision unless unforeseen circumstances occur to the existing provision which will be treated as an individual case
(v)
the Head of Democratic and Legal Services be authorised to make a Polling Places Order that incorporates all of the above recommendations by 31st January 2015 at the latest, subject to Council approving them;

(vi)
any other unexpected changes in circumstances to polling places and polling districts that occur between 2015 and 2019 shall be dealt with by way of interim reviews as appropriate; and
(vii)
subject to the provisions of the Fixed Term Parliaments Act 2011 remaining in place the next full review should take place prior to the Parliamentary General Election due to be held in 2019.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.10 pm)

Signed ……………………………………………….

Chair

AI
Executive Committee No. 1
10.12.14

